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APPROVAL OF GENERAL FUND BUDGET AND TUITION AND FEE

RATE INCREASE FOR FY 2004
Division/Department:  Finance and Administration

Summary:

As the university nears the end of fiscal year 2003, a budget for the coming fiscal year needs to be adopted.  In addition, Board approval is required for the proposed schedule of tuition and fee rates for the coming fall semester.

Action to be Requested at Next Formal Board Meeting:

The Board of Trustees will be asked to approve the FY 2004 General Fund Budget at an expenditure level of $123,706,224 and to approve the use of encumbrances and carry forwards from the June 30, 2003 fund balance. 

The Board will also be asked to approve Exhibit III, Recommended Tuition and Fee Rates for fiscal year 2004.  

Budgetary Implications:

Approval of the General Fund Budget for FY 2004 will align an approved expenditure level with anticipated revenues.

Attachments:

Exhibit I, FY 2004 Proposed General Fund Budget

Exhibit II, FY 2004 General Fund Budgeted Expenditures

Exhibit III, Schedule of Tuition and Fee Rates, Effective Fall Term 2003

Reviewed by Secretary Victor A. Zambardi:
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Reviewed by President Gary D. Russi:
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APPROVAL OF Oakland University

Proposed General Fund Budget and Tuition and Fee Rate Increase For Fiscal Year 2004
Recommendation

Introduction

This agendum item requests Board of Trustees approval of the FY 2004 General Fund Budget.  Highlights and assumptions for this budget proposal are described below.  

The FY 2004 budget materials are similar in format to those presented in the FY 2003 budget.  Exhibit I is an overview of the proposed FY 2004 General Fund budget, compared to the FY 2003 budget approved by the Board last June, with the addition of FY 2002 year-end encumbrances and carryforward amounts.  

Exhibit II provides detailed budget information for each major academic and operating unit of the University, showing the FY 2003 adjusted budget, the elimination of one-time funds awarded in FY 2003, major proposed changes for FY 2004 with explanations, and the proposed FY 2004 budget.  Exhibit II also includes key performance indicators for each of the major operating and academic units, as well as a rough estimate of tuition revenue generated by the academic units.

Exhibit III is the proposed Schedule of Tuition and Fee Rates for FY 2004, explained in further detail below.

Economic Assumptions

A first step in constructing the annual General Fund budget is a review of current economic conditions and their likely impact on Oakland University.  For fiscal year 2004, a review of economic forecasts leads to the following conclusions.

Fiscal year 2003 proved to be a difficult and challenging year for Oakland University, primarily due to economic factors affecting the state of Michigan.  We began the year by constructing an annual budget that contained a flat state appropriation level, coupled with an agreement with the Governor and Legislature to limit tuition increases to 8.5% or $425.  Both of these factors significantly limited our ability to manage the university’s growing enrollment base and demand for resources necessary to support growth.

Unfortunately, the FY 2003 situation worsened.  Anticipated economic growth has not occurred.  The result has been the issuance of two FY 2003 executive orders that combined, reduced Oakland’s state funding by 3.5% below the FY 2002 level.  In all, budget reductions in FY 2003 of $3.03 million were necessary; 

$1.83 million to meet the 3.5% state appropriation reduction and $1.2 million because actual enrollment growth did not reach the budget target.

Michigan’s economy, and therefore its revenue collection, continues to falter.  As a result, the higher education funding situation has suffered considerably, with the Governor recommending an additional 6.5% appropriation reduction for state universities as part of the FY 2004 Executive budget proposal.  In total, the FY 2004 base budget reflects a 10% ($5,238,600) reduction in state appropriations.  

Fiscal Year 2004 Revenue Assumptions

Fiscal Year Equated Students (FYES) for FY 2004 are projected to reach 13,305, a 2% increase over the estimated actual 13,051 FYES in FY 2003, and no increase over the FY 2003 budget target.  In the mid-1990s, as the state recognized enrollment levels in its allocation of state funds, enrollment growth positively impacted our state appropriation level.  The FY 2003 and proposed FY 2004 appropriation reductions have eroded that growth-related favorable state funding.  Recognition of enrollment growth in state funding levels is critical to the university, the students, alumni, faculty and staff. Undoing the progress made in achieving a minimum funding level per student makes it more challenging to maintain the balance between the quality and availability of academic programs and tuition rates.

Many of the proposed budget reductions will place significant pressure on all divisions to manage their operations without jeopardizing quality, stifling innovation or crippling employee morale.  This budget proposes tuition and fee rate increases that are critical for Oakland to continue to provide quality academic programs along with essential support services.  

Exhibit III illustrates the revised tuition and fee rates that are proposed for FY 2004.  The proposed new resident undergraduate average tuition and fee rate at 30 credit hours is $5,634.75, an increase of about  $604, or 12% over the FY 2003 amount.  There is also a proposed $2 increase in course fees, but no other changes were made in required fee rates.  

FY 2004 Non-Discretionary Cost Increases

Anticipated or previously negotiated increases in employee fringe benefits costs and salaries comprise the largest single non-discretionary cost increase for the University.  A total increase of $5.6 million in employee salary and fringe benefits over FY 2003 is projected.  The University, working closely with both represented and non-represented employee groups, has made significant progress in holding down the rate of increase associated with healthcare and related fringe benefit plan arrangements.  While the national average increase in healthcare premium rates was between 15 and 20% for this year, the increase at Oakland University at 5-6%.  It should also be noted that the University’s share of total costs went up due to cost sharing formulas in place for 

various employee groups.  Unfortunately, health care premium rate increases are projected to again be in the 15% range for the coming year, representing another big cost increase for the University and its employees.

Off campus and credit continuing education programs have accounted for much of the growth that has taken place in recent years in the Schools of Education and Human Services and Business Administration.  The demand for programs from these two Schools, particularly off campus, has grown considerably in recent years.  It has become necessary to adjust the budgets for these programs in order to accurately reflect the new and anticipated expenses.  The estimated FY 2003 operating level and profit sharing funding for these programs require that $1.1 million in expenses be added to this year’s budget.

The university expects to continue to realize savings in energy costs from ongoing energy metering initiatives, energy conservation projects and open-market purchase contracts.  New buildings, utility demands associated with the growing student population, and rising natural gas prices have overshadowed these savings. The net effect of these factors is an increase of roughly $80,000 for purchased utilities in the FY 2004 budget.

Budget Priorities

Because much of the FY 2004 budget focuses on budget reductions versus budget allocations, it is important to note that the mission, core values and guiding principles the University adopted over the last several years are reflected in the make-up of this budget.  The University Senate developed and approved a set of guiding values for the budget process that center on maintaining academic quality, supporting faculty and continuing to provide a distinctive undergraduate experience.  The budget mirrors these strategic values and priorities.  This is evident in the fact that each division, with the exception of Academic Affairs was asked to reduce its FY 2003 base budget by 5%, while the Academic Affairs’ reduction was only 4%.  Also, in developing contingency plans for potential future reductions or additions to revenues, the priority has been placed on restoring resources to instructional areas.

As has been the case for the past several years, the FY 2004 budget reallocates nearly $3 million for new faculty positions related to continuing enrollment growth for on-campus courses, as well as replacements for some vacant faculty positions.

While not a mandatory cost increase, Oakland University's Board of Trustees has long followed a policy of increasing student financial aid programs to reflect higher tuition and fee rates and enrollment growth.  A financial aid increase of $594,402 provides increased funding to meet this need.

Recommendation
WHEREAS, with the close of the current fiscal year, the new General Fund Budget and Tuition and Fee Rates for the coming year require Board of Trustees approval; now, therefore, be it

RESOLVED, that the Board of Trustees approve the FY 2004 General Fund Budget at an expenditure level of $123,706,224 and approved encumbrances and carry forwards from the June 30, 2003 fund balance.  See Exhibit II for detail; and, be it further

RESOLVED, that the Board of Trustees approve the attached schedule, Exhibit III, of Recommended Tuition and Fee Rates for fiscal year 2004; and, be it further

Attachments

Exhibit I -
Proposed General Fund Budget

Exhibit II - 
General Fund Budgeted Expenditures (by unit)

Exhibit III - 
Schedule of Tuition and Fee Rates
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